
Town of Hinesburg 
Development Review Board 

October 21, 2014 
Approved November 4, 2014 

 
Members Present: Dennis Place, Andrea Bayer, Greg Waples, Zoe Wainer, Ted Bloomhardt, Sarah 
Murphy.  Dick Jordan (arrived at 7:33pm; after minutes were approved). 
 
Members Absent: None. 
 
Also present: Peter Erb (Zoning Administrator) Alex Weinhagen (Director of Planning & Zoning) and 
Freeda Powers (Recording Secretary).  Representing Applications:  Brett Grabowski, Chris Snyder, Andy 
Rowe, David & Maureen Blanck, Rob Bast, Laura Carlsmith, Megan Nedzinski, Bill Maclay, Peter 
Lazorchak. 
 
Public Present:  Kevin Cheney, Mary Hunter, Rollin Hunter, Butch & Marion Holcomb. 

Zoe W. chaired the meeting, which was called to order at 7:31pm. 
 
Agenda Changes:  Zoe W. made a motion to move the Blanck application review to the begininng of 
the agenda.  Ted B. seconded the motion.  The Board voted 5‐0; Greg W. abstained. 
 
Minutes from 10/07/14:   Zoe W. made a motion to approve as amended the minutes from 10/7/14.  
Ted B. seconded the motion.  Greg W. abstained. The board voted 6‐0. 
 
Blanck:  Staff provided the Board with a draft decision.  The proposal now includes a request to replace, 
in new locations on the site, two existing pole mounted lights.  The existing lights are non‐complying.  
The proposed replacements would be mounted on 20‐25’ poles from GMP with downcast LED lights.  
Zoe W. asked if the applicant’s intention is to have the existing two light poles removed.  The applicant 
said they are willing to send such request to GMP with the assistance of staff.  Peter E. voiced concern 
with the issue of light source visibility with the new poles and it was agreed that language in the decision 
should be revised to reflect this; proposed pole mounted lights are specifically approved added to Order 
#7. 
 
Regarding request for Conditional Use “blanket” approval for the units at this site, Ted B. suggested 
tying Findings of Facts to Orders by specifying types of uses.  Also suggested, was adding a Condition #11 
to endeavor to get GMP to remove existing poles.  The Board agreed to the elimination of Order #8 
regarding exposed soils on construction sites.  In Conclusion #6 change made in language to read shall.   
Zoe W. made a motion to close the public hearing and accept draft decision as amended.  Andrea B. 
seconded the motion.  The Board voted 6‐0; Greg W. abstained. 
 
Green Street:  Based on feedback, the applicant presented a revised sidewalk plan.  To address 
concerns, they have shifted the walkway towards Unit 8 to open up the available Green Space.  
Additionally, the applicants offered greater specificity regarding trees on site.  The Board viewed 
elevations of a 5‐plex building with variations of elevations (not construction drawings).  The Board 
noted grade change/sloping in rear.  Dick J. asked about the drainage swale, noting it appears that part 
of the garden space is in that area and voiced his concerns with the impact of storm water runoff on 
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those garden spaces.  Alex W. said the garden areas are actually to the east of the swale and said yes, 
they will also slope slightly.  The applicant said gutters on the rooflines will also aid in the roof runoff 
concerns. 
 
Peter E. noted the parking spaces on lot 2 and asked if the space there is adequate for safe egress.  The 
applicant said the space is tight but adequate. 
 
The Board was provided by staff with a draft decision.  Dick J. asked about Order #9 regarding garden 
signage and suggested language be added to the rental agreements to reflect that garden spaces are 
available for tenant use.  The applicant agreed to this.  Sarah M. suggested adding to Order #9 language 
to address the potential for upslope storm water runoff impacts, and requiring it be redirected away 
from gardens and should problems arise further modifications should be made.  Ted B. agreed, adding 
that such language should be added to address the potential for parking issues in the three spaces noted 
on Lot 2 by Peter, that should problems arise with that parking, further modifications shall be made. 
 
Zoe W. suggested Conclusion #10 be revised, changing help to provide. 
 
Zoe W. made a motion to close the public hearing and accept the draft decision as amended.  Ted B. 
seconded the motion.  The Board voted 6‐0; Greg W. abstained. 
 
Hinesburg Center, LLC:  The hearing on this application was reopened to discuss remaining issues of the 
utility box screening and installation of the bike rack.  GMP prohibits placing trellises etc. around the 
box.  The Board agreed to a vegetation planting proposal from the applicant.  A draft decision was 
provided.  The Board agreed there were no further issues with the installation of the bike rack as the 
cement slab has been poured.  Zoe W. made a motion to close the public hearing and approve as 
drafted the Subdivision Revision requests.  Ted B. seconded the motion.  The Board voted 6‐0; Greg W. 
abstained.  Zoe W. made a motion to approve as amended the Site Plan Revisions.  Ted B. seconded 
the motion.  The Board voted 6‐0; Greg W. abstained. 
 
Limoge:  Terry Harris, the land surveyor for this application, described the proposal which aims to 
“swap” acreages on this parcel.  The overall parcel is a 48 acre lot.  Currently, Lot 2 is a 10+ acre lot with 
the remaining acreage in Lot 1.  This application intends to switch those acreages.  Due to steep slopes 
and rugged terrain, Terry H. said, the prime building location is clear on the undeveloped lot.  No new 
development is proposed at this time.  Lot 1 is likely to be sold at some point.  The landowner, Stephanie 
Limoge, hopes to enroll the remaining acreage in Lot 2 into the Current Use program.  There is a building 
envelope proposed for Lot 2.  The Board noted an existing old logging road which cuts up through the 
forested area.  A draft decision was provided to the Board. 
 
As this property is mapped as core forest, Dick J. encouraged the applicant to be cognizant of the 
existing wildlife habitat impacts as they relate to the proposed building envelope. 
 
The applicant inquired on the possibility of being allowed the future installation of one more utility pole 
on the property of Lot 2.  Greg W. said no, this is clear in our regulations, unless the applicant can 
demonstrate that going underground is prohibitively expensive (Section 6.9.1). 
 
The Board agreed to add to Order #1a: the existing structure/shed will be out of the proposed building 
envelope on Lot 2.  The Board felt this structure/shed should be recognized in the decision and the 
applicant allowed to rebuild in same location if need be.  In Order #6; take out non‐complying reference. 
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Ted B. made a motion to continue the hearing to 11/4 with the applicant to provide at that time a 
revised building envelope for Lot 2.  Zoe W. seconded the motion.  The Board voted 7‐0. 
 
Anup & Meena Dam:  Bill Maclay spoke on behalf of the applicants.  He said they recognize the 
importance of the open meadow on this parcel and the important role it can play in wildlife habitat and 
agricultural operations.  The applicants want to encourage the solar potential of this parcel as well.  The 
applicants said that all lots are the same as in previous approval except to keeping the meadows open.  
The building envelopes are in fact smaller in this proposal.  The applicants have worked to screen the 
house sites properly while allowing views to the west.  The applicants also propose installation of 16’ 
high pole mounted LED lights to be set with motion sensors.  Ted B. questioned the necessity of street 
lights in a totally rural subdivision. 
 
Greg W. asked if infrastructure has been put in.  The applicants said a gravel road is fully installed at this 
time. 
 
Andrea B. asked the applicants to consider visibility during winter months as well. 
 
The applicants are proposing a revision from the previous approval in regards to the 100’ 
vegetated/wooded buffer.  They are proposing this be revised to a 50’ vegetated/wooded buffer with 
the remaining 50’ to be meadow/grasses.  They propose adding cedars and other mixed vegetation to 
create a denser 50’ vegetated buffer; existing taller trees to remain. 
 
Greg W. voiced his concern with the impact to down‐slope neighbors.  A critical component of the prior 
approval was the 100’ buffer and minimizing of clearing.  In his opinion, this application demonstrates 
little has changed other than the applicant’s desire for improved views for future buyers. 
 
Butch & Marion Holcomb spoke from the audience.  As adjoining landowners, they voiced their 
frustration at this application being re‐opened for revisions.  They attended faithfully every meeting at 
the previous hearings years ago and felt this issue had been dealt with.  They have concerns regarding 
the potential impacts these changes to the proposal may have in terms of runoff, wildlife disruption, 
habitat destruction and visibility of house sites. 
 
Allen Hunter spoke from the audience, saying he shares the concerns raised by the Holcombs and shares 
concerns with the reduction of the 100’ buffer to 50’. 
 
The applicants said that modeling shows very similar runoff from woods vs. meadowland. 
 
The Board felt a site visit was in order and scheduled one for Saturday, November 8th at 9am.  They 
asked the applicants to have the proposed lots marked from the road, the 100’ buffer & proposed 50’ 
buffer both flagged, building envelopes with western‐most points marked. 
 
Zoe W. made a motion to continue the hearing to 12/16/14 with a site visit to take place 11/8/14.  
Greg W. seconded the motion.  The Board voted 7‐0. 
 
Zoe W. made a motion to adjourn.  Sarah M. seconded the motion. The meeting adjourned at 10:05pm. 
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